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symptoms.  On 20 November 2002 you reported for duty on board the  in 
.  

 
On 23 October 2003 you commenced a period of unauthorized absence (UA) that terminated on 
27 October 2003.  On 16 December 2003 you were convicted at a Summary Court-Martial 
(SCM) of UA and missing movement.  You were sentenced to confinement for one month, 
forfeitures of pay, and reduction in rank to the lowest enlisted paygrade (E-1).  On 11 August 
2004 you were convicted at a second SCM again of both UA and missing movement.  You were 
sentenced to restriction and extra duties for forty-five days, and forfeitures of pay.  A “time lost” 
notation on your DD Form 214 indicates you were in a UA status approximately ninety days 
prior to the second SCM. 
 
Following your second SCM you were notified that you were being processed for an 
administrative discharge by reason of misconduct due to the commission of a serious offense.  
On 30 September 2004 the Separation Authority approved and directed your discharge for 
misconduct due to the commission of a serious offense.  In the interim, your separation physical 
examination on 5 October 2004 noted no neurologic or psychiatric conditions or symptoms.  
Ultimately, on 6 October 2004 you were discharged from the Navy for misconduct with an other 
than honorable conditions (OTH) characterization of service and assigned an RE-4 reentry code.   
 
As part of the Board review process, the BCNR Physician Advisor who is a licensed clinical 
psychologist (Ph.D.), reviewed your contentions and the available records and issued an AO 
dated 16 December 2021.  The Ph.D. initially noted that your active duty records did not contain 
evidence of a mental health condition diagnosis or reported psychological symptoms/behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable unfitting mental health condition.  The Ph.D. concluded by 
opining that the evidence failed to establish you suffered from a mental health condition on 
active duty or that your in-service misconduct could be mitigated by a mental health condition.   
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to our contentions that:  (a) the actions leading up 
to your discharge were a direct result of PTSD following your 2003 deployment; and (b) you 
would like to receive medical assistance for issues occurring on active duty that continue to 
affect you.  However, given the totality of the circumstances, the Board determined that your 
request does not merit relief.   
 
In accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie Memos, the Board gave liberal and special 
consideration to your record of service, and your contentions about any traumatic or stressful 
events you experienced and their possible adverse impact on your service.  However, the Board 
concluded that there was no convincing evidence that you suffered from any type of mental 
health condition while on active duty, or that any such mental health condition was related to or 
mitigated the misconduct that formed the basis of your discharge.  As a result, the Board 
concluded that your misconduct was not due to mental health-related symptoms.  Moreover, the 
Board observed that you did not submit any clinical documentation or treatment records to 






